


SANTA CLARA CITY COUNCIL MEETING
WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 26, 2025
MINUTES
THE CITY COUNCIL FOR THE CITY OF SANTA CLARA, WASHINGTON COUNTY, UTAH, met for a Work Meeting on Wednesday, February 26, 2025, at 6:00 p.m. in the Downstairs Executive Board Room located at 2603 Santa Clara Drive, Santa Clara, Utah.  The meeting was broadcast on the City website at https://santaclarautah.gov.  
Mayor:			Rick Rosenberg

Council Members:		Janene Burton 
				Christa Hinton
				Dave Pond
				Ben Shakespeare 
				Jarett Waite
	
City Recorder:		Chris Shelley 

Others Present:		Jim McNulty, Planning and Economic Development Manager 
				Matt Ence, City Attorney
				Ryan VonCannon, Parks and Trails Director
				Jaron Studley, Fire Chief
				Dan Cazier, Fire Chief
 		
1. Call to Order.

Mayor Rick Rosenberg called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and welcomed those present.     	

2. Opening Ceremony.

A. Pledge of Allegiance:  Christa Hinton.
B. Opening Comments:  Reverend Jimi Kestin, Solomon’s Porch Foursquare Fellowship – St. George Interfaith Council.

3. Conflicts and Disclosures.

Mayor Rosenberg reported that the firm is employed with is the engineer for Item C3.

4. Working Agenda.

A. Public Hearing.  

i. None.

B. Consent Agenda.

i. Approval of Claims and Minutes:
· February 12, 2025 City Council Regular Meeting.
· February 12, 2025 City Council Work Meeting.
· Claims through February 26, 2025.

ii. Calendar of Events:
· March 5, 2025 City Council Work Meeting.
· March 5, 2025 City Council Regular Meeting.
· March 12, 2025 City Council Work Meeting (Canceled).
· March 12, 2025 City Council Regular Meeting (Canceled).
· March 26, 2025 City Council Work Meeting.
· March 26, 2025 City Council Regular Meeting.

Council Member Shakespeare moved to APPROVE the Consent Agenda, as presented.  Council Member Hinton seconded the motion.  Vote on motion:  Council Member Shakespeare-Yes, Council Member Burton-Yes, Council Member Hinton-Yes, Council Member Pond-Yes, Council Member Waite-Yes.  The motion passed unanimously.  

C. General Business.

i. Discussion and Action to Consider a Donation to Snow Canyon High School Grad Night.  Presented by Mayor Rosenberg.

Mark Ence spoke on behalf of the 2025 graduating class of Snow Canyon High School and requested a $1,000 donation for 2025 Grad Night.  They will host the event at the RinQ in the Be More complex, and the donation will help with food and prizes.  He noted that there will be over 400 graduates this year.  

Council Member Hinton moved to APPROVE a Donation of $1,000 to the Snow Canyon High School Grad Night.  Council Member Pond seconded the motion.  Vote on motion:  Council Member Waite-Yes, Council Member Pond-Yes, Council Member Hinton-Yes, Council Member Burton-Yes, Council Member Shakespeare-Yes.  The motion passed unanimously.  

ii. Discussion and Action to Consider a Donation for Sponsorship to Hurricane High School Robotics Team.  Presented by Mayor Rosenberg.

Mayor Rosenberg reported that the item was discussed at a previous Work Meeting.  

Nicole Bennett, head of marketing for the Hurricane High School Robotics Team, reported that the team is preparing for its first competition from March 12 through March 15, 2025 at the Maverik Center in West Valley City.  She requested a $1,000 donation to help with travel expenses and robot parts.  

Council Member Pond moved to APPROVE a Donation of $1,000 to the Hurricane High School Robotics Team.  Council Member Shakespeare seconded the motion.  Vote on motion:  Council Member Shakespeare-Yes, Council Member Burton-Yes, Council Member Hinton-Yes, Council Member Pond-Yes, Council Member Waite-Yes.  The motion passed unanimously.  

In response to a question from Council Member Shakespeare, Ms. Bennett reported that Hurricane donated $700.  They are very grateful for the support they have received.  

Planning and Economic Development Manager, Jim McNulty, stated that he would speak with City Manager, Brock Jacobsen, regarding disbursing the funds. 

iii. Discussion and Action to Consider a PDR Amendment and Project Plan for Black Desert Resort.  Applicant, Brett Boren, Black Desert Resort, and Approve Ordinance 2025-04.  Presented by Jim McNulty, City Planner.

Mr. McNulty presented the Staff Report and reported that Jon Sunderlage, Koko Head, Brett Boren, and Jared Bates were present representing Black Desert Resort.  The Planned Development Residential (“PDR”) Zone Amendment and Project Plan was for Centre Village at Black Desert and included 84 single-family lots in two phases.  The lots will be 0.50 to one acre in size, and Lots 83 and 84 will likely be further subdivided in the future for multifamily housing.  The subject property is in Areas 1 through 4 of the Black Desert Resort.  

Santa Clara City Code Chapter 17.68, Planned Development Zones, requires a review of the following items in the Project Plan:

Residential unit count: The Project Plan indicates 143 units in approximately 78 acres, with 74 single-family lots in Phase 1.  Phase 2 could include up to 30 single-family lots in the future.  An area to the south will include 29 townhome units and a maintenance facility.  

Preliminary Subdivision Plat:  If the PDR Amendment was approved, the preliminary Subdivision Plat would be submitted for review.

Public streets and dedication:  Mr. McNulty reported that a smaller cross-section of 45 feet is allowed in PDR Zones, and this was the planned width for Centre Village.

Outdoor lighting: Lighting will be reviewed during the preliminary Subdivision Plat process.

Building setbacks and height: The PDR Zone requires a 25-foot front yard setback and 10 feet for the side and rear yards.  The Staff Report asks the applicant to also consider a building height restriction such as the 28-foot limit set for homes in the South Village at Black Desert.  

Preservation of lava: As with other development around the golf course, they will be asked to limit disturbance and preserve the lava areas where possible.  

Golf course “fly zone”: Staff recommended that this be added to each final Subdivision Plat, as well as the Covenants, Conditions, and Restrictions (“CC&Rs”). 

Project landscaping:  Final plans will be required with the Building Permit application to ensure that it meets the Waterwise Landscaping Ordinance. 

Water availability:  Culinary water availability will need to be verified with the Washington County Water Conservancy District (“WCWCD”) prior to final plat recordation.   Secondary water will be required for outdoor water use.

Entry signs: Any entry signage must be submitted for review with the preliminary Subdivision Plat.

Mr. McNulty reported that the project complies with the Medium Density Residential (“MDR”) Land Use designated for the property in the General Plan, which includes a density range of three to 12 units per acre.  

City Staff determined that all public noticing requirements were met.  Notices were sent to property owners within 300 feet of the subject property prior to February 13, 2025, public hearing, and the property was posted per State Code Section 10-9-a-205.  No responses were received.  The Planning Commission forwarded a recommendation for approval of the PDR Amendment and Project Plan, and City Staff recommended that the Council consider granting that approval subject to the conditions outlined in the Staff Report.

Brett Boren of Black Desert Resort stated that they are excited about this phase of development.  

Council Member Shakespeare asked about the access through Entrada that crosses private property.  Mayor Rosenberg noted that it would not impact Phase 1.  As drawn, the access might not match the easement, so City Staff will look closely at that when Phase 2 is proposed.  City Attorney, Matt Ence, clarified that it does affect Phase 1; the second access is required due to the number of lots on the north end of the phase.  The Fire Chief, Dan Cazier, confirmed that an emergency egress is required.  Mr. Boren stated that they are working with the City to ensure compliance.  

Council Member Shakespeare stated that the access is currently crossing private property, and the landowner has expressed concerns about the location as well as the potential for golf carts to cross his property.  Mr. Boren stated that they have been working with the current landowner to minimize impacts.  The easement is for both utilities and shared access between the driveway and Black Desert, and it will only be an emergency access.  Mr. Head added that he spoke with the Popes about the easement location, and they are working with them to ensure that there are no issues.  It will not be used for golf cart access.  Mr. Ence stated that the easement will be reviewed closely by Staff and the Planning Commission, and any legal documentation regarding the access will be required with the preliminary Subdivision Plat.  

Jared Bates of Rosenberg Associates asked about the secondary water requirement and noted that Public Works Director, Dustin Mouritsen, had removed that requirement.  Mayor Rosenberg noted that there is not enough irrigated area within the development to justify the ongoing maintenance of a second system.  Mr. McNulty stated that the requirement could be removed for the preliminary Subdivision Plat.  

In response to a question from Council Member Waite, Mr. McNulty clarified that the original plans called for a commercial area, and Black Desert Resort still plans to have office, commercial, and multi-family in a future phase.  The areas around the golf course will have single-family lots.  Council Member Shakespeare stated that the area they toured was near the third hole.  As Council Member Waite recollected, a second hotel was originally planned for that location.  Mr. Boren stated that they may have a second hotel in the future commercial development area, but they need to take the time to determine the correct mix of uses in Areas 7 and 8 on the western side of Red Mountain Drive.  In response to a question from Council Member Hinton, Mr. Boren stated that the area was used as a temporary parking lot for the PGA event.  

Mr. Ence indicated that the Black Desert’s Development Agreement allows them to build up to 1,937 units, but they have opted for lower density in some areas and will not have that many total units.  From the City’s perspective, that is a positive outcome.  Mr. Boren stated that they believe the homes in Centre Village are a good product that will be in high demand.

In response to a question from Council Member Burton, Mr. Boren clarified that the potential hotel would be in Area 7 or 8.  It was noted that it would require an additional PDR Amendment and Project Plan.  Mr. McNulty noted that the success of events at Black Desert is helpful to the City.  A group is interested in the property east of the Harmon Center, and a plan could be submitted within the next few months for a 50% commercial/50% residential development with a small hotel on the property.  

Council Member Waite moved to APPROVE the PDR Amendment and Project Plan for Black Desert Resort and Approve Ordinance 2025-04, subject to the following conditions:

1. That the applicant be required to go through the Subdivision Review process for each project phase, overall preliminary plat and final plat(s).

2. That a total of one hundred forty-three (143) units on 78 acres be allowed as per the Project Plan.  This equates to a project density of 1.83 units per acre.

3. That all required public street improvements for the project meet City standards.

4. That a Project Phasing Plan be required for the overall project. That the Phasing Plan be reviewed at preliminary Subdivision Plat submittal for compliance with each project phase.

5. That the project be required to meet the requirements of Chapter 17.68, Planned Development Residential, PDR Zone.

6. That outdoor lighting details be provided with the preliminary Subdivision Plat submittal.

7. That the project be designed to maximize views and limit disturbance allowing for preservation of lava areas.

8. That a “Golf Course Fly Zone” note be added to each final Subdivision Plat/mylar for the project.  Also, that appropriate language be included in the CC&Rs for future property owners.

9. That the applicant be required to comply with City Ordinance 2024-02, Water Efficient Landscaping and Conservation Standards.

10. That the applicant provides a will-serve letter or other verified documentation from the WCWCD prior to final plat recordation.

11. That project entry sign(s) details be submitted with the preliminary Subdivision Plat.

Council Member Shakespeare seconded the motion.  Vote on motion:  Council Member Waite-Yes, Council Member Pond-Yes, Council Member Hinton-Yes, Council Member Burton-Yes, Council Member Shakespeare-Yes.  The motion passed unanimously.  

iv. Discussion and Action to Consider Adopting Ordinance 2025-03, Golf Cart Regulations.  Presented by Jaron Studley, Police Chief.  

Police Chief, Jaron Studley, reviewed the final Golf Cart Ordinance and noted that the Authorization of Golf Carts section allows the Ordinance to deviate from State Statute.  

Restrictions on Operation:
A. Only persons sixteen (16) years of age or older may operate a golf cart on any public street, roadway, or highway within the City.
B. Golf carts shall not be operated on any public trail or path, or within a City-designated park.
C. Golf carts shall not be operated at a speed more than twenty-five (25) miles per hour.
D. A golf cart shall not be operated after civil twilight at sunset or before civil twilight at sunrise on any public street, roadway, trail, public, or quasi-public area unless it is equipped with headlights, taillights, and safety reflectors on the sides and rear of the golf cart.
E. Golf carts shall not carry any more than the number of individuals for which the golf cart was originally manufactured, with only one (1) person per seat.  Allowing more passengers to ride than there are seats on the golf cart is prohibited. 

Restrictions on Areas of Use:
Golf carts shall not be operated on any public street or highway where the posted speed limit is greater than twenty-five (25) miles per hour, unless expressly authorized by the City through a written agreement.  Golf carts may cross a street or highway with a speed limit greater than twenty-five (25) miles per hour when the operator comes to a complete stop before crossing, proceeds only after yielding the right of way to oncoming traffic, and crosses at a right angle.  A golf cart may, when it is safe to do so, be operated on a street with a speed limit above twenty-five (25) miles per hour, for a distance of no more than 500 feet from the nearest crossing, for the purpose of accessing a property on that roadway.

Traffic Regulations:
A. Golf carts are subject to alcohol, driving under the influence, and open container laws of Utah Code Annotated Section 41-6a-526.
B. Except as otherwise provided in this section, golf carts shall comply with the same requirements as a bicycle for traffic rules pursuant to Utah Code Annotated Section 41-6a-1105, Traffic Code.

Violation by Persons Under the Age Of Sixteen (16)
A person under the age of 16 who violates this chapter shall not be cited for such violation.  However, in the event of such a violation by a person under the age of 16, a parent or guardian of that person, or any adult individual who allows that person to operate a golf cart, shall be considered to have violated this chapter.

Penalty for Violation:
It is unlawful for a person to violate this chapter and a person violating this chapter may be cited in writing.  The first offense shall be an infraction, and any subsequent cited offense within twenty-four (24) months shall be a Class B misdemeanor.  An officer shall use his discretion when issuing verbal warnings.

In response to a question from Mayor Rosenberg, Chief Studley reported that golf carts do not need to be registered.  

Council Member Hinton stated that they previously spoke about bicycles being able to ride two abreast on the side of the road and asked if that would be allowed for golf carts since they would be treated like bicycles.  Chief Studley stated that the Ordinance would need to be modified to prohibit golf carts from doing so.  Mr. Ence confirmed that the restriction should be added as “Traffic Regulations (B): Golf carts may not ride abreast of one another.”  The current Item B would then move to C.

Council Member Waite noted that “his” should be removed from the last line of Item G.  

Council Member Waite stated that he knows of 14-year-olds in the Heights who drive golf carts.  It was indicated that they are breaking the law as they are currently not allowed to drive a golf cart at all.  When the Ordinance was approved, they would not be allowed to drive until they were 16 years old.  Council Member Shakespeare stated that it was important to let citizens know that State Code currently prohibits them from driving golf carts, and the City Ordinance will allow them to do so.  Chief Studley reported that the age restriction came from the All-Terrain Vehicle Ordinance, and children under the age of 16 are not trained to appropriate standards.  He did not recommend lowering the age.

In response to a question from Mayor Rosenberg, Mr. Ence confirmed that the City Council could approve the Ordinance with changes, and the updated Exhibit would be included with the Ordinance.

Chief Studley reported that they will create a Facts Sheet about the Ordinance, and officers will work to educate residents on how they can be in compliance.

Council Member Hinton moved to APPROVE Ordinance 2025-03, Golf Cart Regulations, with the following modifications to the Exhibit:

1. Add B, Golf carts may not ride abreast of one another, to Traffic Regulations, and move current Item B to Item C.  

2. Correct the last line of G., Penalty for Violation, to read, “An officer shall use discretion when using verbal warnings.”

Council Member Burton seconded the motion.  Vote on motion:  Council Member Shakespeare-Yes, Council Member Burton-Yes, Council Member Hinton-Yes, Council Member Pond-Yes, Council Member Waite-Yes.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Mayor Rosenberg stated that he looked forward to seeing an electric bike ordinance as he is starting to worry about them.  Chief Studley reported that they had an issue with a group of children at Santa Clara Elementary School.  They stopped a child that had been stopped previously and impounded their e-bike, and that message is getting around.   

5. Reports.

A. Mayor/Council Reports.

Council Member Shakespeare reported on the following:

· A Washington County Flood Control Authority meeting was scheduled for the following week.
· He asked about the potential for reimbursement for Fire and Emergency Services on the west side and suggested that they discuss it in a public meeting.  Mayor Rosenberg stated that they are waiting to see what happens in the Legislature with the Transit Revenue Tax (“TRT”) and Emergency Medical Services (“EMS”) bills.  They also need to wait for completion of the Fire Department services study.  The meeting will likely need to wait until the study is completed.    

Council Member Burton reported on the following:

· She has been meeting with the Historic Society.
· She scheduled a time to speak at the high school History Department.  They are trying to get students signed up for the 2026 Youth Council now.   They also want to start service hours before fall, and she asked department heads to let her know if they could use the students’ help.

Council Member Hinton reported on the following:

· There have been two Legislative Policy Committee (“LPC”) meetings since the last City Council Meeting and an emergency LPC meeting was scheduled for February 27, 2025, at 12:00 p.m.  They are watching the following bills:
· SB 337: Land Use and Development Amendments
· SB 333: Major Sporting Event Financing Amendments
· HB 300: Amendments to Election Law.  She noted that this bill relates to how elections are administered and would directly affect Santa Clara.  The bill has been changed from requiring voters to present identification to requiring them to add the last four digits of their driver’s license number to their ballot, and ballots will have to be at the county clerk’s office by 8:00 p.m. on election day.
· The EMS Local Options Sales Tax Bill, which is in committee.
· The TRT Bill, which is still being discussed and has not been finalized.  It would allow for a 1% increase in State TRT, half of which would be split between the counties and the Bureau of EMS.  There would be no change in promotional percentages, and the cities’ percentage would be determined by the county.
· Attorney-client privilege bills
· GRAMA request bills
· Bills that affect the judiciary, including one that would change the percentage of votes to retain a judge from 50% to 67%, one that would change it so the legislature would approve the judge, and one that would add a legislature-appointed chief justice. 
· There is legislation aimed at the Salt Lake City Police Department that could affect Santa Clara in the future.  The Utah League of Cities and Towns is watching that legislation closely. 
· In response to a question from Mayor Rosenberg, she reported that she has not heard anything about the bill to change Washington County to a Second-Class County.  

Council Member Pond reported on the following:

· Kevin Kunz has resigned as district manager for the Washington County  Solid Waste Board, and they are seeking a replacement.  They will be discussing the matter at their next board meeting.

Council Member Waite reported on the following:

· He attended the Southwest Mosquito Abatement District meeting.  The meeting was not properly noticed, so they held an informational meeting, and all agenda items were pushed to the next meeting.  He thanked City Recorder, Chris Shelley, for her advice on the matter.
· He received a complaint about the music from Café Rio and Swig.  They stated that it is so loud it can sometimes be heard inside residences.  He walked by on Sunday and could hear it very clearly.  Mr. McNulty stated that he would make Building Official, Cody Mitchell, aware of the problem.  Council Member Waite stated that Café Rio receives consistent noise complaints and now Swig and Café Rio are apparently competing to see whose music is louder.   In response to a question from Council Member Shakespeare, Mr. McNulty confirmed that the Code Enforcement Officer would check the noise level with a decibel meter.   

Mayor Rosenberg reported on the following:

· He has met with most members of the Frey family, including a meeting with Bryce Frey to discuss safety concerns with the dual fruit stands on Vernon Street and conflicts with access on his property.  He also met with them about the Frey Fruit Stand.  Mr. Mitchell has been working with them closely on their business license because they are deficient in some areas like parking.  He met with Dennis to discuss the possibility of a master plan for the whole corner.  If Washington County gets the rural designation, rural economic development funds will open opportunities for the area.  They could also request a planning grant from the Governor’s economic development office.  He has asked Mr. McNulty to begin attending their monthly meetings with the county to find out more information about available funds.  He does not believe the Frey family will solve the problem on their own.  The Frey Fruit Stand and everything that comes with it is important for the City, so they will try to work with the property owners to come up with solutions for the traffic and safety issues. 
· He attended the Dixie Metropolitan Planning Organization (“MPO”) Executive Council meeting where they discussed problems with e-bikes as well as the Dixie Regional Transportation Expo.  Santa Clara did not have a project at the Expo, but they will probably have one next year.  The MPO gave Washington City funds for Main Street south to Industrial Road, and Washington County funds for a bike trail.  
· The mayor's meeting was about the available Governor’s Office of Economic Opportunity funding, and he has asked Mr. McNulty to research that.
· He attended the Black Desert Coordination Meeting where they discussed expectations for the LPGA event.  The viewing platforms are lower, and it will only have about 30% of the grandstands used for the PGA event.  They are working with the same safety and parking plans.  Their alcoholic beverage license will be on a March agenda, and the City will be collecting sales tax on alcohol sales that take place in Santa Clara.  
· The Washington County Flood Control Authority Technical Advisory Committee met earlier that day and recommended approval of the reimbursement agreement with Santa Clara for $273,000 for the grade control structure on the Santa Clara River.  They discussed also coordinating between the fire services, Flood Control Authority, and groups that are working to clear vegetation.  Fire Services are required to do mitigation each year in order to qualify for State support on large fires.  The Flood Control Authority does a lot of work in the washes, and they can use some of that work to meet the mitigation requirement.  Fire services work can also be used to meet environmental mitigation requirements.  Saint George City is clearing in Southgate Golf Club and Sunbrook Golf Club, and American Conservation Experience (“ACE”) crews are clearing vegetation by hand in areas that cannot be reached with heavy equipment.  The Flood Control Authority spends $80,000 to $100,000 per year on that type of work, and this year it may be as high as $160,000.  They have recently been working in the Tuacahn Wash to remove tamarisk, which the Fire Department will then burn.

6. Closed Meeting Session.

There was no closed meeting.

7. Adjournment.

Council Member Hinton moved to ADJOURN.  Council Member Waite seconded the motion.  The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Council.  

The City Council Meeting adjourned at 7:16 p.m.



__________________________________
Chris Shelley
City Recorder

Approved:  					
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